
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

1. Welcome 

Welcome to our fourth village consultation event 

The Assington Neighbourhood Plan was born as a result of a public meeting of residents in 2018 where it was clearly identified 

that villagers wanted to have their say in the future development of Assington.  

The Neighbourhood Plan Team is made up of villagers who have lived in Assington for a long time and villagers who have recently 

moved here.  We live in different locations all over the village and our objective is to collect and collate opinions, views, 

preferences and suggestions from as many villagers as possible in order to write a Neighbourhood Plan which represents the 

village as a whole and gives us a formal say in the future development of Assington.   

Once complete, our Neighbourhood Plan will be a serious consideration by the local authority when making decisions about 

possible development in Assington and it may indeed be instrumental in securing desirable development in Assington or possibly 

preventing what is deemed as ‘undesirable’ development for the village.   

Neighbourhood Plan Team 

Please speak to any of our team today who will be pleased to hear your opinions or to offer any further information: 

Helen Wallace (Chair), Ian Jordan (Vice-Chair), Nigel Finch, Catherine Harrison, Andrew Hill (Treasurer), Stephen Lustig 

(Secretary), Nick Miller. 

 

Consultation 1: Do 
people want a 

neighbourhood plan?

Build NP team and 
appoint professional 

advisor

Apply for official NP 
designation for Assington

Consultation 2: Village 
fete 2018

Household survey 
questionnaire based on 

fete consultation 
comments

Consultation  3: 
Questionnaire results 
and village feedback 

Independent agency 
assesses potential future 

development sites

Formal Assington 
character assessment 

completed and  building 
design standards 

considered

Draft policies generated 
and options identified

Consultation event 4 to 
agree options:

Final policies and plan 
completed

Formal 6 week 
consultation

Plan submitted to 
Babergh

Further 6 week 
consultation and 

independent examination

Referendum held

Plan formally "made" by 
Babergh

Today! 

Today we particularly want your views in particular on three important 

issues – protecting our green spaces, saving our favourite views, and 

whether and where we should allocate any additional sites for housing. 

 

Please fill in the feedback forms and tell us what you think!  

Plan will apply to all future planning applications May 2018 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

2. Do Neighbourhood Plans Work? 

                                                 An update from Lawshall 

 Lawshall, near Bury St. Edmunds, was one of the first 

villages in Babergh to complete a neighbourhood plan. 

 Almost immediately after the plan was complete, a 

developer put in an application for 15 houses to be 

built on a field near the centre of the village. 

 The field was considered an important settlement gap 

in Lawshall, and villagers had made clear that they did 

not want any developments greater than 5 houses. 

 The development complied with many of Babergh’s 

planning policies BUT 

 It did not comply with the policies that villagers had 

agreed as part of their neighbourhood plan 

 An extract from Babergh’s decision notice is shown 

here -> 

The story in May 2019:  

 

In August 2019, the developers appealed against Babergh’s decision to refuse 

planning permission. It was then for the government’s Bristol-based Planning 

Inspectorate to take a final decision. 

 

 The Inspectorate upheld the decision made by 

Babergh and planning permission was refused. 

 

 The Lawshall Neighbourhood Plan was cited in the 

appeal decision no less than 10 times. 

 

 Policies created by the Neighbourhood Plan were 

key reasons why the Inspectorate upheld the 

decision. 

Neighbourhood Plans work – 

even when appealed. 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

3. Housing 
How should Assington develop? 

Guided by the questionnaire results and feedback from villagers at 

our consultation events, we have developed some clear ideas on 

people’s views on housing and these will be in the draft plan: 

 

– What do you think?  

 

We have to be guided by legislation and our professional advisors as 

to what is ‘possible’. Many things the village might like to do e.g. 

ensure people with a connection to Assington have first rights to new 

houses, or to mandate only affordable or social housing, are difficult 

to achieve under current government policy. 

 

Assington is in the process of taking more than its “fair 

share” of additional housing through recent planning 

permissions 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

4. Housing 
Should we allocate sites for housing? 

The village can choose one of three approaches to allocating sites for possible 

future housing in the Neighbourhood Plan: 

 

1)  Allocate no sites for housing 

2)  Allocate (only) sites that already have planning permission (as at 1st April 

2018) and which have not yet been commenced. 

3)  Allocate additional sites which do not currently have planning permission. 

 

In the household survey, 92% of 

parishioners wanted the 

neighbourhood plan to allocate sites 

– this leaves us to consider option 2) 

or 3)  

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In the south end of The Street: 

In the north end of The Street: 

 

 

 

 

5. Site Allocations 
Sites with planning permission  

We are able to allocate all sites which have planning permission but 

where house building has not been commenced. The main three sites, 

totalling 29 houses, are shown below: 

Total housing provided: 29 houses. 

Site A: 15 houses / Site B: 8 houses / Site C: 6 houses  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

6. Site Allocations 
Sites without planning permission 

The Babergh Local Plan specifies 

a minimum housing requirement 

for Assington between 2018 and 

2036 of 38 houses.  

 

In total, since April 2018, 54 houses 

have been given planning permission. 

16 of these have been rejected by 

Babergh but then overturned on appeal 

to the Planning Inspectorate. 

 

The household survey showed 

that 86% of people thought the 

village should have between zero 

and 25 houses over the next 

twenty years. Less than 3% 

wanted more than 50. 

So WHY should we allocate any 

additional sites in our plan? 

 
 New sites allow us to specify, with some precision, the type of housing 

that would be allowed. 

 This can include the size of new homes and when they would be 

allowed, for example, not before 2025 or 2030. 

 We could mandate green space requirements, new footpaths or 

landscaping features, for example requiring trees to be included to 

improve the street scene. 

 

It is also likely that, over the years, additional ‘windfall sites’, for example, 

barn conversions, add additional houses to the total. 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

7. Site Allocations 
Sites without planning permission 

Over summer, the team has been working with government appointed professional advisor AECOM to assess potential 

locations in Assington for their suitability if the village chose to allocate additional sites. 

In total, AECOM assessed eight sites, spread across the village and each having different positive and negative reasons for 

being chosen. In all cases, the land owner was consulted to ensure there was a realistic prospect that the sites could be 

delivered over the next 18 years. 

 

AECOM appraised eight sites based primarily on the 

Government’s National Planning Practice Guidance, and gave a 

green, amber or red verdict on their suitability. 

 

The eight sites and their ratings are shown below. Two sites were 

deemed to be suitable locations for new housing. 

Full copies of the AECOM reports are available in the hall today 

and will be on our website shortly 

How were these sites chosen for 

assessment? 

Following professional advice, a broad 

range of sites were selected based on 

satisfying at least some of seven  clear 

criteria: 

- Good proximity to existing 
housing i.e. there is potential for 
any new housing to be well 
related to the existing 

- Good access to services – pub / 
shop / village hall using the 
existing footpath network or 
simple additions to it 

- A willingness from parishioners 
to see some development in the 
area i.e. the questionnaire sites 
map 

- A low level of impact on existing 
parishioners’ views and gardens 
from existing properties 

- Good transport connections by 
car i.e. using A/B road network 
not minor lanes 

- Little or no impact on 
parishioners most preferred 
protected views 

- At least some openness of the 
land owner to the idea of future 
development before 2036 (i.e. 
at least “never say never”) 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

8. Site Allocations 
Decision Time 

What do you think? 

 

Allocating the sites which already have planning permission 

appears to be an obvious decision to make as it will give the 

village better protection in the future and the housing is coming 

whether we support it or not. 

 

Perhaps the most important question at today’s event is; should 

we allocate one or both of the two additional sites 1 or 2? 

 

If we do, should we include conditions such as: 

- Housing must be a maximum of 1, 2 or 3 bedrooms? 

- Permission should not be granted before 2025 or 2030? 

- Site 1 is for a maximum of 5 houses? 

- Site 2 is for a maximum of 3 properties and these must be 

bungalows? 

 

Site 2 – Meadow Way Site 1 – Land Adjacent to Pump Farm 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

9. Affordable Housing (Including Social) 
 What can we achieve? 

From past consultation there is clearly a view that the village does not have sufficient “affordable housing” (a definition that 

includes a number of types of housing including ‘below market rate’ housing to buy as well as social housing for rent). In 

order to achieve more of this type of housing, a policy would be needed in the Neighbourhood Plan to allow ‘rural exception 

sites’, built outside of the immediate village, which would only allow 100% affordable housing. 

This would mean less control over where the housing went, but more control over the type of housing delivered. 

 

 70% of people in the questionnaire 

wanted new housing to be social housing 

88% wanted starter homes for 

first time buyers 

83% thought new development 

should include affordable housing 

Developers typically prefer to avoid affordable 

housing as it is less profitable. Neighbourhood plans 

cannot change national rules to force developers to 

include it in small sites. 

The best way to strongly promote affordable housing is to create a policy 

allowing a ‘rural exception site’ in the parish. 

 

This would be outside of the village built up area, and would potentially 

be able to avoid other rules in the Neighbourhood Plan, but would be: 

 

- 100% affordable housing now and in the future 

- Required to give priority to people with a connection to Assington 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

10. Roads and Traffic  
   Community Actions 

From the Neighbourhood Plan Questionnaire 87% of responders perceived there to be a problem with speeding vehicles through the 

village, particularly The Street. There were also concerns regarding the safety of pedestrians, cyclists and equine users within the village. 

It is proposed to use the Neighbourhood Plan as a springboard to introduce Community Actions for the Parish to undertake which will 

endeavour to improve the situation where possible. This may be undertaken by the Parish Council or by residents themselves, either 

individually or as part of a working group. 

 

The Neighbourhood Plan can make a clear statement of villager’s opinion, 

which can be used by the parish council to persuade Suffolk County Council 

or Babergh of the need to act. 

Clearly stated “Community Actions” are the tool used to do this. 

From previous consultation responses, our objectives appear very clear: 

A) To reduce vehicle speeds and where possible, volume. 

B) To enhance driver awareness of speed limits within the Parish. 

C) To improve both the safety of pedestrians within the village and their         

perception of safety 

D) To improve the safety of cyclists and horse riders within the village. 

 
How this is achieved will be subject to further discussion between the 

parish council and Suffolk County Council, but in previous consultations 

parishioners have clearly supported: 

 

- Signs giving priority to pedestrians, cyclists and horse riders. 

- Reduced speed limits, including a 20mph zone on The Street and 

extending the 30mph limit to Rose Green and the A134. 

- Improving passing places on rural lanes 

- Establishing a community speed watch group 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

11. Services and Amenities 
How can we protect and improve? 

97% of people told us that the pub was 

important to the village community. In 

September, the pub was registered 

with Babergh as an “Asset of 

Community Value”, giving it greater 

protection in the future.  

 

The most popular future use of parish 

funds, with 94% agreeing, was for a 

children’s playground. 

A village group has been set up to raise 

funds for a playground, and the parish 

council has made a substantial 

contribution. It is expected to be in 

place in 2020. 

 

What else would you like to see? Clearly not everything is possible 

or quick to achieve but we can state clear community actions in 

the neighbourhood plan which will be used to help guide the 

parish council in future – all the way to 2036! 

 

The questionnaire also suggested people would like to see better 

connected rural footpaths, more communal green space, more dog bins 

and public benches in the parish. 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

12. Green Spaces 
                Areas to be protected 

Following our previous consultations, these are the areas which were most 

popular to be designated as green spaces (and which fit the government criteria): 

 

If you have any comments on these, please talk to us and let us know in 

your feedback form 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

13. Protected Views 
Views to be preserved 

Using the questionnaire results and feedback from our last consultation, 

these are the views most popular with villagers to be protected. 

    If you have any comments on these, please talk to us and let us know in 

your feedback form 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

14. What’s Next?  
Time to finish the plan 

Over the coming months and using responses from this consultation, the team 

will continue to work with our professional consultant to finalise the draft 

neighbourhood plan.  

 

During this time we will informally consult with Babergh to ensure that they are 

likely to give it their approval. 

 

Once complete, the parish council will then be asked to approve us putting the 

draft plan out for statutory consultation, which will be 6 weeks long and give 

everyone another chance to comment. 

A number of villages have taken over 5 years to draft a neighbourhood plan 

and still do not have one in place.  

 

However, our aim is to have it completed in 2020. This would be a little over 2 

years since we started and we believe it is achievable. 

 

With this in mind, we aim to have the plan put to a referendum in 2020. If 

over 50% vote for the plan it will become part of planning policy for Assington. 

 

The Parish Council will review the plan every two years to ensure it still fulfils 

the village’s needs. 


